Academic Senate Minutes

September 29, 2004

Amended

Voting Members Present:  Blue, Butler, Cheever, Dowling, Eyadat, Ferrario, Ganezer, Gould, Han, Heinze-Balcazar, Heuschkel, Hooper, Jacobs, Johnson, Jones, Kaplan, Karber, Kowalski, Little, Long, Lyons, Malamud, McCarthy, Moore, Park, Parker, Vanterpool, and Zoerner

Voting Members Absent:  Clark, Cokelez, Frickel, Gordon, Henschel, Hollie, McClane, Moy, Newton, Pu, Saunders, Valle, Waller, Watson, and Weber

Ex-Officio Members Present:  Albright, Bell-Waters, Bowman, Dote-Kwan, Levine, Lyons, Mori, Rodriguez, A., Strong, and Whetmore

Guests:  Frieze, Hart, Mellblom, Porter, Walton, Wood, Woods, and Yao

Any names not listed above—handwriting could not be read

Call to Order 2:35 p.m.

Agenda

M/S/P

Revised

Minutes for 9/15/04
M/S/P

Revised –Vanterpool added an addendum to the  

Statewide Senate Report.

Chair’s Report

Chair Blue wanted to get a sense of the Senate regarding having a two-year rolling academic calendar instead of having a one-year calendar.  Senator Gould thought that it was a good idea.  Senators Ferrario, Henschel, Butler and Vice Provost Dote-Kwan will be asked to be on a committee to put this together.

Parliamentarian Report

Parliamentarian Johnson said that we would have elections.   The first election was for the Search Committee for Dean of The College Of Health and Human Services.  Ken Ganezer was nominated.  Ganezer was elected to this committee.  The second election was for the Committee to Review Perceived Administrative Effectiveness.  Kaz Kowalski was nominated.  Kowalski was elected to this committee.  The third election was for the Student Grade Appeal Committee.  William Whetstone was nominated.  Whetstone was elected to this committee.  All were M/S/P.  Parliamentarian Johnson also announced that a call went out via email for needed service on several committees.
First Reading Item—FPC 04-06 Unusually Meritorious—This resolution states that various disciplines may have differing methods for accomplishing unusual merit, it becomes imperative that the definition of “unusually meritorious” is determined at the department level.  In order to facilitate review of RTP files, it is necessary that departments have carefully thought out guidelines for RTP review.  It further states that department faculty shall specifically state levels of accomplishment by faculty members under review to make the requirements for “unusually meritorious” clear and understandable. There was a discussion and Senator Gould wanted to know if this definition would replace the current definition or if it would be fitted into the current definition.  Senator Moore said it would be fitted in. Senator Malamud said that the solution is not to redefine the definition, and that he was surprised at the large number of faculty who applied for early tenure.  It was his understanding that faculty could not get early tenure unless they had done all three requirements, publishing, service and research and scholarly activity.  Gould said that he thought that the departments needed more help in trying to write the policy.  Moore said that every department is supposed to have their standards stated for RTP processes.  This is an elaboration of existing processes.  Whetmore asked that we revisit what had happened last year.  There were a number of faculty who applied for early tenure and faculty were angry because they were turned down. The question of who was best to define what service and scholarly research was raised and the answer was that the individual department should be the one doing the defining, and that they were the most qualified to decide.  Senator Ganezer said that it is useful to have coherent definitions on what defines service but the resolution has not emphasized the third category of research and scholarly activity.  Vice Chair Dowling said that title V or the contract stated that service and teaching should be 50% of the piece and that publishing, research and scholarly activity is the other 50%. If you make the last emphasis 50% more of the piece you have to exclude one of the criteria.  Ganezer said that he did not say anything about percentages for each criteria.  Malamud said that rather than giving a percentage for each criteria it was more important to look at the quality of each criteria.  Blue asked if there were any more comments and there was no response.  She said that this resolution would be taken back to FPC for further revision.

EPC 04-07—Shared Governance and the Definition of “Low Enrolled” Classes

This resolution stated that in July 2004 Academic Affairs changed the definition of “low-enrolled” classes from 10 to 15 students; and that this decision was made and implemented without consultation with the CSUDH Academic Senate or effected departments and programs and in violation of standards of shared governance; and this decision ignored the February 24, 2003, memo by Executive Vice Chancellor David Spence and then Academic Senate Chair Jackie Kegley requiring “authentic consultation and shared decision making between campus administrators and their academic senates on matters of enrollment management: and stating that “If proposed rules apply to a smaller unit within the CSU campus, consultation with the Academic Senate and with the smaller unit is also appropriate” (original emphasis) and that this decision has broad potential impacts on academic programs, instructional quality, and students’ ability to make due progress to graduation; Be it resolved the Academic Senate requests that Academic Affairs a) rescind the July 2004 decision b) reinstate the previous definition of low enrolled class c) engage in authentic consultation and shared decision making with faculty and students and d) ensure that future enrollment decisions are based on careful consideration of impacts to academic programs, instructional quality, academic units; overall enrollment, students’ progress to degree, and other educational consequences.

There was a discussion and Moore said that if this resolution is opposed there would be cancellations of upper division courses and we would have to ignore the upper division coursework and focus on lower division.  He said that low enrolled courses are put on a “hit list.”  Provost Mori said that there was no discussion of policy or definition of low enrollment courses in July of 2004, and that there has never been this kind of policy in place.  He said the idea of designating low enrolled classes as ten or less students may have been a CAS practice and just a number to look at; however, this idea did not come from Academic Affairs and it was never a policy according to Mori.    Mori said decisions about low enrolled classes need to be made at the unit level.  A graduate level course may need to run with lower numbers or we may need to have larger number classes.  Mori said he would not accept a number that would automatically eliminate a class.  We had discussed low enrolled classes and he asked deans to look at their numbers.  Moore said that he had mixed emotions and that he felt embarrassed for drafting a resolution about a policy that turns out to be a phantom, but we were not the only ones who believed that this policy existed.  There has apparently been widespread misunderstanding.  There are two issues we need to develop-- enrollment policy that considers enrollment and educational consultation.  Mori said that many things have been attributed to him since he has been on board at CSUDH that are not necessarily true.  He said that in regards to enrollment there is a broad group of people across the University that are involved.  He said that he believed enrollment should be dealt with at the college level because each college is going to have specific needs.  Malamud said that he remembered hearing Mori talk about this.  Gould suggested that since this policy has turned out to be a myth, then the Provost should send out a memo indicating that the policy does not exist since so many faculty believe that it does.  Mori said that issues of where to cut specific classes do not belong in the Academic Affairs office at all.  Dowling said that there is a disconnect in what faculty believe in regard to this matter. Senator  McCarthy said that faculty could control the rules of enrollment of a course from the beginning when a course is created.  A bigger problem though is finding rooms to put larger enrolled classes in.  We can offset small classes with large classes but we don’t have many large classrooms to put classes in.  Senator Butler said that this discussion has exposed many cracks and flaws in our organization and he suggested developing an enrollment management system instead of a policy, and he said that the system should respect individual units needs.  Blue asked if there were any more questions and no one responded. Blue said that this item would be taken back to EPC.

Time Certains

Al Rodriguez, Pre-Requisite Checking—AVP Rodriguez said that ten years ago when we started using BANNER and designed the modules that we would use, pre-requisite checking was not a top priority, but over the years we have changed and would like to have this ability.  We will be using BANNER until we change over to PeopleSoft in 2008.  PeopleSoft will be able to do pre-requisite checking of any courses a student has taken here at CSUDH.  If a student has taken courses somewhere else the system will not be able to check that, and so in these instances pre-requisite checking will be done manually. This means that transfer students prior coursework will have to be checked manually.  For the next couple of years we are adding a module to BANNER to do pre-requisite checking as well, but anything from BANNER will not be able to be dropped into PeopleSoft.  Most California Colleges and University’s course equivalencies will be in loaded into the PeopleSoft system as well.  Sheila Wood wanted to know why we are using man hours to put in pre-requisite checking in a system that will be obsolete in a couple of years, and that we are switching to PeopleSoft as well.  Whetmore said that he thinks that when implemented this will be a wonderful thing for faculty once implemented.  Blue said that we will be switching to PeopleSoft in three years and that by implementing pre-requisite checking in BANNER right now will move us closer in the direction of PeopleSoft.  Dowling said that he is not convinced that PeopleSoft will really be implemented in 2008 and that no one is taking into account Oracle.  Blue asked if there were any more questions and no one responded.  

Rodriguez said that the magic numbers would be changed to “late add access numbers.”  We will not be calling them “magic numbers.”

Message from Police Chief Susan Sloan—This item will be deferred to the next Senate meeting.

Provost Report- The Provost said that FPC Chair Sara Waller brought to his attention that PM 82-31 was issued in 1982 by President Gerth.  It had never been rescinded or superceded.  It requires students to sit on RTP committees, which is in conflict with the CFA contract.  Mori said that rather than issue a policy this PM is now Moot.  Mori had spoken to the Executive Committee of the Academic Senate on September 22, 2004 and that the Executive Committee agreed with him and asked him to announce this at the next Senate meeting.

Presidents Report—The President gave us an update about the graduation completion problem and that it is not going away and that we are still working on this, and that he will continue to update the Senate on this issue.  

He said that he is the chair of a system wide commission on Extended University.  This commission has created a subcommittee to discuss the role of international education and extended education.  The President said that he had met with the UBC to discuss the Home Depot money and how it would be spent. This is a pool of mooney that should have a major impact on the campus.  He said that he was not willing to throw it out on the floor, and to use to fill in holes.  

The President said that since the Faculty Survey had been completedhe would wan tot meet with the Executive Committee and Operations Group and look at ways to make improvements.  He said that there were some items that were beyond our control

He mentioned the enrollment problem and how the campus did not meet ists target.  Student Affairs will be surveying students; he said that many students paid their deposit and showed up for the orientation but did not show up for classes.

FPC Report-There was no FPC Report

EPC Report-There was no EPC Report

Statewide Senate Report-There was no Statewide Senate Report

Open Forum-No Items

Meeting Adjourned at 4:11 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted By,

Mary Brooks, Assistant



Margaret Blue, Chair

